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The  news  from  a  one-week  visit  to  Germany,  France  and
Switzerland is encouraging. Certain leaders might do well to
remember the famous words of Abraham Lincoln: “You can fool
some of the people all the time, all the people some of the
time, but not all the people all the time.” Fewer people all
the time are being fooled by what is happening within the
Newsociety of St Pius X.

The journey began in Germany where some people feared I might
run into difficulties, but for four days I was not troubled in
any way. A good young layman picked me up at Frankfurt’s huge
railway station and drove me north to Brilon Wald to meet the
half dozen Carmelite Sisters who have become famous throughout
the  world  of  Catholic  Tradition  for  having  separated
themselves, for all the right reasons, from the SSPX in its
present state. They are clear in mind, resolute and cheerful.
As Mother Superior told me, their greatest sorrow is that for
over  20  years  no  novice  has  persevered  with  them.  The
Carmelite Sisters are not being expelled from their present
convent, as has been feared, but they are hoping to move south
for greater local support. May God be with them. Their prayers
are precious to all of us.

Then I was driven back south of Frankfurt to address a private
meeting of some two dozen adults, mostly men, in a countryside
setting. They listened attentively in the afternoon to an in-
depth analysis of the background crisis of the New World Order
and  the  Newchurch,  and  on  the  following  morning  to  a
presentation of the foreground problems in the Newsociety.
There were plenty of good questions and a good deal of hearty
singing  from  the  compatriots  of  Beethoven.  The  springtime
birds in the German trees were given a good run for their
money!
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Further south, in Munich, I met with an old friend and the two
lawyers who will be going to bat for me at my fifth trial for
denying the “Holocaust,” due to take place in Regensburg in
September. They are well aware that national politics make a
just verdict at the regional level virtually impossible, but
they will do their best. Precisely because the Six Million
serve as a substitute Redeemer in millions of minds, I had no
scruple  in  remunerating  the  lawyers  from  the  St  Marcel
Initiative, but its funds are being depleted. Thank you for
all and any help.

Then to the Black Forest in southwest Germany, where there is
another community of half a dozen Sisters, likewise cheerful
and resolved not to follow the present misdirection of the
SSPX. Founded in 1988, they have recently finished building
and decorating a beautiful chapel with some two dozen choir-
stalls “as a sign of hope,” their chaplain told me. Girls, if
you think you may have a vocation, here are two firmly anti-
modern convents in Germany that you can try.

Lastly, one night in Switzerland, close but unknown to Écône,
where they may have learned only afterwards that I passed by
to meet a group of good layfolk. And one night in Paris where
I learned to my delight that many SSPX priests in France have
lost all trust in the present management of the SSPX. Let us
be patient. Almighty God is fooled by none of us.

My next engagement is in London on May 19, when I should be
addressing British Friends of Palestine on Hamlet. Why? In
that play Shakespeare cries out with pain at the loss of
England’s  soul.  Were  England  still  Catholic,  not  only
Palestine  but  the  whole  world  would  be  better  off.

Kyrie eleison.


